County raises bar on emergency response times
by Sonsyrea Tate
Staff Writer  Nov. 18, 2004
The Prince George's County Council this week approved legislation requiring specific staffing levels at police and fire departments in areas where developers want to build. 
The new legislation, CB-89-2004, which the council passed unanimously on Tuesday, also sets specific response times in which police and fire units must be able to respond to the proposed new housing developments. 
"County Bill-89 provides a balance between meeting the county's current and future public safety needs with the residential growth we are expecting," said Councilman Douglas J.J. Peters (D-Dist. 4) of Bowie. Peters is chair of the council's Public Safety and Fiscal Management committee, which has been meeting with residents, developers, and fire and police officials the past six months to develop and strengthen the existing Adequate Public Facilities (APF) law. 
"This legislation puts teeth in the county's Adequate Public Facilities law by establishing both staffing and response time criteria to the development review process. ... We raised the bar," Peters added.
County Executive Jack B. Johnson joined Peters and the full council for a press conference after the legislation was passed on Tuesday, touting the bill as needed legislation. Councilman Thomas R. Hendershot (D-Dist. 3) of New Carrollton, was absent due to his recent heart surgery. 
Johnson applauded Peters and assured developers that their concerns will also be addressed.
"What it's going to allow us to do is create better response times," Johnson said. Johnson also noted that the council's approval of 36 additional fire stations, 150 new police officers, and 30 new sheriffs in the fiscal 2005 budget, will help ensure that more public safety personnel is available in areas where developers want to build. 
Some developers, represented by the Maryland-National Capital Building Industry Association, and homeowner associations, including the Potomac Valley Civic Association, opposed the new requirements. Several Bowie residents supported it.
Council Chairman Tony Knotts (D-Dist. 8) of Temple Hills said the legislation is "Phase 2" of plans to add more public safety personnel to protect residents in new housing communities. Phase 3 will involve state legislation that will seek to add an $8,000 surcharge to every new unit. The surcharge will help pay for more public safety workers and facilities. 
The new law requires that police be able to respond within 10 minutes to emergency calls from a proposed community, and be able to respond within 25 minutes for non-emergency calls. Residents currently complain about waiting more than an hour for police to arrive for non-emergency calls. The new law also would require that fire units be able to respond within six minutes to emergency calls, and within 10 minutes to non-emergency calls. 
In addition, the new law requires developers to provide water storage tanks and water tanker trucks in areas where the fire service is not sufficient. 
At a public hearing on the bill prior to the council's vote, F. Hamer Campbell Jr., director of government affairs for the Building Industry Association, suggested the council commission an analysis to determine the full impact of the law. 
"We're still unable to determine if a moratorium will occur in certain areas without an analysis," Hamer said. Expecting the law to get passed, Hamer added, "We look forward to working with you on this issue as we approach the time to implement this bill so that there will be no unintended consequences."
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